ROUNDTABLE: RUSSIA'S WAR AGAINST UKRAINE: THE LIMITS OF ETHICAL THEORIZING

# The Ethics of Human Rights Advocacy in the Ukraine War

Charli Carpenter\*

hen Russian forces invaded Ukraine in February 2022, Ukrainian president Volodymyr Zelenskyy declared martial law and banned all men between the ages of 18 and 60 from leaving the country. Civilian men—including fathers, brothers, and sons—were separated from their families at the border. Many later died attempting to escape through forests, while families fleeing to Europe without their men faced sexual exploitation, deprivation, and the grief of separation in flight. Many men who remained behind, instead of being recruited, trained, and armed, remained civilians in Ukraine, at risk of bombardment, massacre, unemployment, and psychosocial harm. Others faced press-ganging and coercive recruitment into the armed forces without a right to conscientious objection.

Charli Carpenter, University of Massachusetts Amherst, Amherst, Massachusetts, United States (charli. carpenter@gmail.com)

\*This essay grew out of a workshop on the ethics of the Ukraine War sponsored by the Sié Center's Responsible Public Engagement Initiative at the Josef Korbel School of International Studies, with generous support from the Carnegie Corporation of New York; and work conducted at Human Security Lab's stakeholder consultation on civilian men in the Ukraine war with the generous support of the UMass College of Social and Behavioral Sciences' Cole Endowment for Faculty Excellence. I am grateful to Carnegie, Korbel, and the feedback of all the wise minds who helped develop these ideas at both these gatherings, at keynote presentations made at the Notre Dame Keough School for Public Affairs, Northwestern University, and Yale-National University of Singapore, as well as the numerous other humanitarian practitioners, civil society organizations, human rights scholars, and local and global activists with whom I have discussed this topic since Russia's invasion of Ukraine. There are no competing interests associated with this essay.

Ethics & International Affairs, 38, no. 3 (2024), pp. 354-368.

© The Author(s), 2025. Published by Cambridge University Press on behalf of Carnegie Council for Ethics in International Affairs. This is an Open Access article, distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution licence (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.o/), which permits unrestricted re-use, distribution and reproduction, provided the original article is properly cited. doi:10.1017/S0892679424000315

One might argue that Ukraine resolved a terrible dilemma as any country might under the conditions of an armed invasion by a powerful neighbor committing terrible atrocities as part of an assault on its territorial integrity, without a collective security response from other UN Charter members. If the protection of one's own civilian population depends entirely on the ability of the defender to muster a sustained military response, then to what extent is the defender justified in violating some of its civilians' own rights in order to defend its civilian population as a whole?

To this, international law provides an answer: certain rights *may* be derogated (suspended) in national emergencies, but not all. And such derogations may only take place under strict limits: according to the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR), derogations cannot occur unless "strictly necessary," cannot violate international law, and cannot be based on attributes such as race and gender. This essay focuses, therefore, not on the dilemma faced by Ukraine itself but rather on the ethical dilemma faced by the human rights community in deciding whether or not to push back on Ukraine's gender-based travel ban, or indeed on any number of policies Ukraine has undertaken that also might fall short of the very international standards upon which Ukraine relies for its moral high ground in this war.

To anticipate an objection, one might argue that this policy does not really violate international norms because, after all, sex-selective conscription policies remain in place in many countries, including the United States. However, this does not explain the human rights community's silence, for two reasons. First, even if one argues sex-selective conscription is still widely practiced, sex-selective travel restrictions in war are not; for example, during the Vietnam War, the last major U.S. conflict subject to conscription, men were drafted but were not prohibited from fleeing abroad by crossing an international border. Second, even if many countries act in ways that fall below international human rights standards, articulating and closing the gap between practice and standard is in theory the key modus operandi of the human rights movement. And under international law, until men are actually conscripted, they remain civilians subject to all civilian rights and protections, including the right to cross an international border and seek asylum from war or persecution, and the right to be free of gender discrimination.<sup>1</sup>

Instead, I argue that in this case and in other cases of Ukrainian policy during this war (for example, media freedom and the use of cluster munitions) human rights and humanitarian law organizations have faced three overlapping dilemmas of advocacy ethics: First, where should scarce resources be put in a complicated landscape? Second, whose views should be prioritized when citizen groups differ

on which human rights violations are primary? Third, should differentials of power and blame matter? In short, to what extent should human rights groups hold back criticisms of a defender's human rights record out of fear they will be weaponized by a powerful aggressor?

My view is that human rights groups are both ethically and pragmatically bound to push back on both Russia and Ukraine wherever they fall short of international standards in prosecuting their war aims—even when doing so is complicated by the preferences of local partners, the bias of external audiences, or asymmetries in culpability between the conflict parties. The idea of human rights takes its moral strength from its ability to be, and appearance of being, applied universally and impartially regardless of such factors. It is the commitment to applying the same standard to those states with which we sympathize as to those we abhor that distinguishes modern human rights law, and the human rights movement, from other older forms of politicized outrage and finger pointing that drive rather than moderate conflicts. This seems particularly important in wars literally being fought and justified as a defense of the liberal international order. To do otherwise risks playing into an authoritarian trap both Ukraine and the West are wise to resist.

To develop this argument, I first enumerate the humanitarian impact of Ukraine's gender-specific cross-border restrictions on civilian men, women, children, and transgender individuals; and discuss how this policy runs counter to international legal standards, despite its best intentions. Second, I start by demonstrating the failure of the human rights movement to address this issue thus far, and then discuss ways in which this failure may be understood in the context of the practical constraints and ethical conundrums human rights advocates face in conflict zones generally and Ukraine in particular. And third, I discuss why the best response to that fear *is* an impartial, rights-based response, and why anything else plays into anti-liberal hands. I conclude by describing how human rights advocates can build capacity to mitigate the ethical quandaries evinced by the war in Ukraine, how human rights scholars can help, and what that might look like in this particular case.

## Human Rights Implications of Ukraine's Ban on Border Crossings for Men Aged 18–60

The Russian invasion of Ukraine put civilian men, women, and children at extreme risk of massacre, rape, and bombardment by Russian forces.<sup>2</sup> To defend

the country, President Zelenskyy called for martial law shortly after Russian forces began their illegal invasion.<sup>3</sup> Among other restrictions, this law prohibited approximately 9,456,905 civilian men between the ages of 18 and 60 from fleeing an active conflict zone, presumably in order to hold them available for military service.<sup>4</sup>

But for much of the first two years of the war, very few of these men were actually drafted into the military or trained for service—in part because Ukraine began the war with a surplus of reservists and volunteers, and in part because Ukraine lacked sufficient resources to lawfully recruit or sufficiently train troops en masse. As such, many men remained civilians throughout this period, entitled to the protections of human rights and humanitarian law, such as to nondiscrimination based on gender, but unable to exercise their right to flee an active war zone.<sup>5</sup>

As civilians, Ukrainian men without military training were impacted by being forced to stay in the country in three ways. First, as civilians, they were left vulnerable to the wider impacts of war, such as bombardment, deprivation, torture, or psychosocial harm. Second, as in many conflict zones, male civilians were particularly vulnerable to certain forms of attack. In Ukraine, the Bucha massacre (among others) targeted primarily adult men. Men have also been coercively conscripted on both sides of the conflict, in violation of the laws of war on the Russian side, and without due regard for a right of conscientious objection as required by the ICCPR on the Ukrainian side. Third, the travel restrictions themselves imposed or exacerbated specific risks to which civilian men are vulnerable in wartime, encouraging risky illegal crossings, fostering a culture of gendered stigmatization of those who defied the ban, and separating men from their loved ones.

Civilian women have also been harmed by the ban. <sup>14</sup> Indeed, randomized surveys inside Ukraine carried out by Human Security Lab in 2022 and 2023 showed that women are even less likely than men to support keeping the travel ban in place, and this gap is growing over time. <sup>15</sup> The psychosocial effects of family separation affect whole families, and women on their own with small children experience significant hardship in a new country. <sup>16</sup> Women fleeing Ukraine are at risk of being trafficked without their men: a survey by the International Rescue Committee showed 19 percent had experienced some form of physical or sexual violence during the course of their journey. <sup>17</sup> In many cases, women and children have either returned to the war zone or not left at all to avoid being separated from

their men. In addition, transgender women—particularly those who have not undergone the legal process of sex reassignment—have been misidentified as men and refused the ability to flee the conflict.<sup>18</sup>

Besides these humanitarian costs, the ban arguably has strategic downsides as well. The Human Security Lab at University of Massachusetts Amherst analyzed hundreds of open-ended answers from random surveys asking Internet users in Ukraine about their attitudes toward the law enforcing this ban. They found that a majority of citizens emphasized practical, strategic reasons for changing the law rather than human rights rationales per se: that the strongest army is a volunteer army, that untrained or unwilling recruits are unhelpful or even dangerous, that men can help more by working abroad than sitting at home unemployed, that families need their men, and that freedom maintains war morale.<sup>19</sup>

But even if not for these negative strategic impacts, Ukraine's gender-based travel ban on "battle-aged" men is in conflict with several sets of international standards governing how nations may treat their own citizens in time of war.<sup>20</sup> In particular, the freedom to leave one's country for any reason is protected under Article 12 of the ICCPR.<sup>21</sup> This right can be derogated in national emergencies, but only to the extent that it is "strictly necessary"—a difficult bar for Ukraine to argue for given that for the first eighteen months of the war most affected men were not mobilized and indeed many foreign and domestic volunteers to Ukraine's foreign legion were turned away.<sup>22</sup> Moreover, even if this balance could be argued to have tipped as the war drags on, derogations are unlawful if undertaken on the basis of gender.<sup>23</sup> Both refugee law and international humanitarian law require "non-adverse distinction on the basis of sex" in humanitarian access for civilians and include the right to evacuate from the dangers of war.<sup>24</sup> And even civilian men who voluntarily remain cannot be forced into combatant status: the right of conscientious objection is a nonderogable right under the ICCPR, so important that it is considered a basis for asylum and refugee claims when it is violated.25

Given the above, it is less surprising that Ukraine established this prohibition than that the human rights and humanitarian community have not challenged this action.<sup>26</sup> To be fair, some UN officials called for a more "humane" policy in the war's early days, and the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights noted in a report that Ukraine had not justified its blanket derogation from the right to freedom of movement.<sup>27</sup> But major organizations in the human rights and humanitarian law space, such as Human Rights

Watch, Amnesty International, and the UN Commissions of Inquiry—all of which are in receipt of advocacy claims from those negatively affected by this policy—have not openly called for the law to be repealed.<sup>28</sup> Organizations in the civilian protection and gender space, such as the International Committee of the Red Cross, PAX, and the Center for Civilians in Conflict, have also been notably silent on this matter, while voicing grave concerns about the actions of Russia in Ukraine. A recent infographic by the Gender in Humanitarian Action Working Group, cochaired by UN Women and CARE, ostensibly having surveyed the gendered impacts of the war on civilians, makes no mention of Ukraine's genderbased restrictions on civilian men and their impact on families in this war.<sup>29</sup>

It is easy to see this as a pure case of gender bias in humanitarian affairs, but my research and many consultations with the humanitarian sector over the years (on this issue) suggest it is more complex than that. Civilian men are being neglected in Ukraine not because practitioners are gender blind and oblivious, but because human rights and humanitarian advocates are grappling with at least three ethical dilemmas in Ukraine: dilemmas of efficacy, of localization, and of weaponization.

These quandaries, combined with the practical politics of human rights advocacy that already predisposes human rights organizations to "see" some issues and not others, make it easy for some human rights issues to fall through the cracks in conflict zones. Nonetheless, mitigating these ethical dilemmas so as to support wider varieties of rights claims in a more evenhanded way remains a crucial moral imperative for the human rights community going forward, as this case suggests.

### THE POLITICAL NEGLECT OF CIVILIAN MEN AND THE ETHICS OF IMPARTIALITY

In theoretical terms, when any state creates a law violating a large number of its citizens' rights to freedom of movement on the basis of gender, thereby causing harm to a large number of its own civilians in a war, and when those civilians cry out to international organizations (IOs) for help, it might be expected to create a "boomerang effect" whereby international actors come to the defense of international rules, *particularly* when that state's claim to a moral high ground in a war rests on its adherence to Western-based international standards.<sup>30</sup> We would expect that not only because it is how theory tells us human rights activism does work but also because, at least in theory, it is how it *should* work. The

problem is that politics complicates the human rights movement's ability to act in this way in all cases, because of three ethical imperatives at play in conflict situations, the tensions among which create several ethical dilemmas for human rights groups.

The first imperative—the "impartiality imperative"—is at the core of both human rights and humanitarian law, those two branches of international law whose nexus is meant to guide state practice in times of war, as well as be a guiding principle of major human rights NGOs.<sup>31</sup> In a perfect world, human rights standards, when violated by states, should be advocated for by human rights activists without regard for the identity of the perpetrator or victim.<sup>32</sup> Equivalent attention should go to democracies and autocracies, friends and foes, and the West and Global South without bias based on gender, race, religion, or nationality of the victims and irrespective of which party is to blame for a given conflict. Where disproportionate attention is allocated to some causes and victims, it should be based on humanitarian need rather than geopolitics, implicit bias, or fickle media attention.

But political science research shows that the reality is different.<sup>33</sup> Advocacy elites grapple with limited resources and the feeling that they must use what little power they have carefully. They also navigate within the political economy of donor funding and the pressure to prioritize among different vulnerable populations, types of issues, and myriad perpetrators, managing optics with many different audiences.<sup>34</sup> These dynamics create the first of three ethical dilemmas for human rights advocacy elites, where the impartiality imperative conflicts with the second ethical imperative, what might be called the "efficacy imperative" the impetus to have a positive impact in both the short and long term, to be effective as well as right. This first dilemma becomes: Should advocates put attention and resources to the most neglected issues and populations because they are overlooked and therefore in the most need of attention (the impartiality imperative), or should they focus on issues where they are the most likely to be effective because the issues are already the most resonant, and their efforts thus likeliest to yield praise, positive media attention, and more resources to do more good in the future (the efficacy imperative)?

For example, advocacy organizations and networks are more likely to focus on certain populations conventionally seen as vulnerable because they pull the heart-strings, resulting in greater resources and humanitarian access that allow lives to be saved.<sup>35</sup> Civilian men have not historically been viewed through that lens. For some

activists, there is a genuine confusion about whether gender discrimination applies to men, but even those practitioners who understand it does may rightly wonder whether this is a framework that will play well with the media, with donors, and with advocacy targets: would they therefore be wasting their time, resources, and political capital?<sup>36</sup> They have reason to worry: as Anne-Kathrin Kreft and Mattias Agerberg's work has shown, the public intuitively sees "innocent civilians" when they look at women and children but sees "conscripts" when they look at men.<sup>37</sup> Elites and the public in wealthy countries intuitively recognize gender apartheid when Afghan women are denied the right to leave the house, but not when Ukrainian or Syrian men are denied the right to leave their own country.<sup>38</sup> This background of bias is not inconsequential for bureaucracies that rely for funding on donations and goodwill, without which they could scarcely do good at all.

For the same reason, rights groups tend to focus on certain laws and types of issues most obviously resonant with the widest-possible audience, given the way that an audience is likely to view a particular situation. For example, in armed conflicts, audiences are not only likelier to focus on "women and children" than they are to focus on "civilian men" due to age-old gendered scripts, but they are also likelier to focus on the laws of war, which regulate how the combatants treat one another's people, than on how either country is treating its own citizens. To some extent, international law itself is compartmentalized in this way, and networks of IOs and NGOs exacerbate this tendency by dividing themselves up externally and internally along these conceptual lines as well, with some organizations or units within organizations focusing on human rights and others on the laws of war.<sup>39</sup> This means that if organizations are incentivized to look the other way on a particular issue, they can, if confronted about it, argue about what kind of problem "the right to flee a war zone" even is and whether it falls into "their" lane or another organization's. It becomes all too easy to "pass the buck" on such issues. 40 Thus the first dilemma for human rights advocates comes from a tension between the impartiality and efficacy imperatives.

A second dilemma stems from the additional tension between both of these first two imperatives and a third imperative, what might be called the "localization imperative." Transnational advocacy elites are not only concerned about how international audiences (publics, donors, advocacy elites) will react. They are also sensitive to the views of their civilian NGO partners *within* the conflict context. This sensitivity is for a sound ethical reason: the international community has a checkered history of parachuting into conflict zones in ways that marginalize

rather than empower local civilians.<sup>41</sup> As a corrective, many UN agencies and NGOs now rely on "implementing partners" drawn from local civil society, or populate their area studies teams with civilian professionals drawn from the country context itself.<sup>42</sup> These individuals then have a significant impact on how IOs set their agenda for a conflict context—as they should.

But the other side of this coin is that such local civil society elites, like any actors, are influenced in their understandings and preferences by their own social networks within the country context and their particular orientation to the conflict, often causing "reverse boomerangs" or even "reverse-gatekeeping" effects. <sup>43</sup> Where international groups rely on the views of these elites rather than their own independent research (which uses confidential, country-level surveys, for example) for knowledge about what is important to a wider population, it can reinforce a local "agenda-vetting" effect if some topics (such as the right of civilian men to refuse the draft or flee the war) are stigmatized, domestically taboo, or simply less important to the civil society organizations (CSOs) that happen to be the IO's implementing partners.

This means global actors that once were valorized for aiding and amplifying individuals or groups unable to prevail through domestic appeals may now be less willing to hear or respond to such boomerangs created by claimants not first hooked into the networks of locally recruited staff of IOs and international nongovernmental organizations, or INGOs, or of local "implementing partners" or "community-based CSOs" with established relationships to the international sector. Even if such claimants *could* organize, they might lack the advocacy skills or networks to counteract layers of institutionalized hierarchy and resistance domestically. "Taboo" issues that by their nature may affect many civilians (but are difficult to organize around domestically) might get the least attention of all.<sup>44</sup>

There is also a deeper, third dilemma for the international human rights movement in conflict zones, one not simply about the trade-offs between breadth and efficacy or about who speaks for imperiled civilians in a given country context. Rights groups that criticize a weaker actor, rather than focusing opprobrium solely on a more powerful aggressor, may be seen as picking on the underdog in an unjust fight, and thereby throwing power to the bully. Rightly or wrongly, perceived power imbalances matter in audiences' moral assessments of which rights take precedence, as do perceptions of which groups are more to blame. Even among those who understand well that the laws on conducting a war apply equally to both sides regardless of which is to blame for starting the war, many realize other audiences often do not grasp these distinctions (or view them as academic at best).

As such, it has been difficult and risky for organizations to point the finger at Ukraine after an illegal invasion in which the country is widely viewed as having mustered an inspiring defense, particularly when others would not do so on its behalf. For example, when Amnesty International criticized Ukraine for housing soldiers too close to civilian targets, the consequence was a flurry of negative media attention, resignations by Ukrainian employees, and outrage by the Ukrainian government and other members of the human rights community alike. Whether or not Amnesty got it wrong, the backlash created a chilling effect among human rights NGOs. Since then, criticism of Ukraine's war policy has been largely limited to issues (such as Ukraine's decision to use cluster munitions) where international norms are most incontrovertible, the evidence base most abundant, and the network of human rights and humanitarian organizations most cohesive in their views, thereby finding safety in numbers.

In part, international human rights advocates fear Russia weaponizing any criticism of Ukraine. This fear is not unfounded: actors in many contexts have at times capitalized on human rights criticism of their enemies to further justify their own terrible acts, complicating human rights advocacy. To continue with the previous example, Russia indeed pointed to Amnesty's reporting to claim that the civilian deaths it was causing were Ukraine's fault, to provide itself cover for further indiscriminate bombardment. This practice creates the potential for a perverse side effect: criticizing Ukraine creates ammunition Russia can weaponize, but holding back criticism for fear of that weaponization provides Ukraine cover for missteps as well, and undermines the space for human rights conversations—exactly what countries like Russia prefer.

This set of wider dynamics creates a nexus of ethical dilemmas, well beyond the simple matter of gender bias, that has made it especially difficult to address Ukraine's martial law and freedom of movement restrictions. And this case illuminates the bind human rights groups are in more generally, beyond the Ukraine theater or this specific issue. From this, they must extract themselves for the long-term credibility and independence of the human rights movement in an era of increasing appropriation and weaponization of human rights not only by great powers but also by actors on all sides of multiple conflicts.

#### RECASTING WEAPONIZATION, ADVOCACY, AND RIGHTS

It helps to keep in mind that human rights are *meant* to be weapons: weapons of the weak.<sup>47</sup> While human rights are inherently political, and NGOs cannot escape

the ways in which human rights will always be politicized by powerful states and conflict actors alike, the reference point of human rights must always remain the individual human being in relation to his or her own government (or other institution, corporation, or transnational organization), including (in times of war) that foreign party under whose power that individual falls. In this sense, the appropriate yardstick is always the conflict actor's adherence to international standards vis-à-vis the individual, not where that actor's record stands relative to the nearest dictator or to its enemy. With that in mind, to mitigate these dilemmas in a world of weaponized human rights and audiences increasingly influenced by propagandistic media, rights groups can broaden their repertoires of contention—and scholars can provide analyses that can assist—in three ways.

First, since conflict actors will naturally weaponize human rights and human rights criticism, human rights advocates must get better at defending their ideational space for impartial rhetorical maneuver. Many groups—such as Bellingcat, Human Rights Watch, and the Human Rights Data Analysis Group—are excellent at using open-source intelligence to challenge human rights propaganda. Human rights groups can also make criticism less likely to be weaponized by "naming and praising," or pointing out problems in the context of positive feedback for one actor relative to another. For example, in the Ukraine case, rights groups could combine encouragement to relax the travel ban with praise for Ukraine's overall efforts to maintain a strong human rights record even in the face of a national emergency.

Second, with states that are receptive to human rights arguments like Ukraine, advocates can engage in backdoor diplomacy on matters such as freedom of movement, conscientious objection, and gender equality, turning to public shaming campaigns only when the former are ineffective. In the Ukraine case discussed here, Ukrainian activists have asked major international NGOs to support the country in appealing to the U.S. State Department, the U.S. Department of Defense, and Ukraine's other NATO allies to put pressure on Zelenskyy and his generals regarding the importance of complying with the ICCPR, the Refugee Convention, and norms of gender equality, then openly praise him if he shifts gears accordingly.

Finally, human rights organizations can broaden their repertoires of action beyond naming and shaming perpetrators to include active public education of audiences, donors, and elites about the vulnerability of more diverse groups. Kreft and Agerberg's work shows that while the public is biased in favor of

women and children, members of the public change their minds when provided information on the vulnerability of adult civilian men and the interdependence between their protection and the well-being of families. Knowing this, rights groups could anticipate and actively address the sorts of bias in their messaging, reporting, and language used to discuss the war and civilians.

Scholars should consider what kind of research questions could help provide an evidence base to support CSOs in selling a more impartial approach to donors and publics, or to be effective through mechanisms other than naming and shaming. Scholarship to address how actors can hold their allies, rather than their adversaries, to account on human rights standards would both provide practical resources to advocates and reinforce the idea that human rights are not just tools to demonize adversaries.

Regardless of the strategies used, finding ways to alleviate these ethical conundrums rather than cave to them will be crucial in shoring up the human rights regime going forward. If credible, professional, and neutral human rights NGOs fail to call out both sides in armed conflicts in an evenhanded way regardless of power differentials, then we risk a situation in which (for example) Ukrainian abuses (such as family separation, press-ganging, and repression of dissent) will be pointed out *only* by Russian propagandists twisting the facts to serve their own war aims, *only* by the anti-war movement calling for a ceasefire, or *only* by those unskilled in framing their message in ways that avoid co-optation and that buttress human rights and gender equality as more general concepts. This, in turn, would create the appearance that human rights are *simply* politicized weapons utilized by states, undermining the human rights enterprise. And this would make it more difficult to restrain conflict actors on both sides in Gaza, Afghanistan, Yemen, Nigeria, and elsewhere.

#### Notes

- <sup>1</sup> For an elaboration of the relevant international legal standards, see Jenna Norosky and Charli Carpenter, "The Right to Flee the Dangers of War: Rethinking Ukraine's Gender-Based Restriction on Civilian Men's Freedom of Movement," *Human Rights Quarterly* 46, no. 3 (August 2024), pp. 461–91.
- pp. 461–91.

  <sup>2</sup> "Ukraine: Russian Invasion Causing Widespread Suffering for Civilians; Accountability for Apparent War Crimes, Other Abuses Crucial," Human Rights Watch, January 12, 2023, www.hrw.org/news/2023/01/12/ukraine-russian-invasion-causing-widespread-suffering-civilians.
- <sup>3</sup> Decree of the President of Ukraine No. 64/2022, On the Imposition of Martial Law in Ukraine, February 23, 2022. Available online at rm.coe.int/1680a5b041.
- <sup>4</sup> Government of Ukraine, *Notification Under Article* 4(3), March 1, 2022. Reference: C.N.65.2022.TREATIES-IV.4 Available online at treaties.un.org/doc/Publication/CN/2022/CN.65. 2022-Eng.pdf

- Notably, while the community of organizations engaged in the protection of civilians has largely over-looked these particular civilians, it is *as civilians* that men have appealed for their freedom of movement to be restored. A content analysis conducted by Human Security Lab on twenty-eight thousand unique citizen comments scraped from petitions to appeal the travel ban found that the term "I have no military experience" was the most often used five-word sentence in these comments. See Human Security Lab, *Protecting Civilian Men's Right to Flee the Ukraine War: Strategic and Humanitarian Impacts* (Policy Brief 3, University of Massachusetts Amherst, July 2023), static1. squarespace.com/static/6036ca5co1be1f3ada2fcco9/t/64aco724fo7d6o2d2e49obcf/1688995621809/HSLAB-Protecting+Civilian+Men%27s+Right+to+Flee+the+Ukraine+War.pdf.
- <sup>6</sup> Simon Schlegel, "Mitigating the Gendered Effects of Ukraine's Refugee Crisis," International Crisis Group, March 16, 2022, www.crisisgroup.org/europe-central-asia/eastern-europe/ukraine/mitigating-gendered-effects-ukraines-refugee-crisis.
- <sup>7</sup> Erika Kinetz, Oleksandr Stashevskyi, and Vailisa Stepanenko, "How the Russian Military Ran a 'Cleansing Operation' in Bucha," Associated Press, November 3, 2022; and Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, *Killing of Civilians: Summary Executions and Attacks on Individual Civilians in Kyiv, Chernihiv, and Sumy Regions in the Context of the Russian Federation's Armed Attack against Ukraine* (Geneva: OHCHR, December 7, 2022), www.ohchr. org/sites/default/files/documents/countries/ukraine/2022/2022-12-07-OHCHR-Thematic-Report-Killings-EN.pdf.
- <sup>8</sup> Thomas Gibbons-Neff, "'People-Snatchers': Ukraine's Recruiters Use Harsh Tactics to Fill Ranks," New York Times, December 15, 2023, www.nytimes.com/2023/12/15/world/europe/ukraine-military-recruitment.html.
- <sup>9</sup> "HUR Reports Forcible Mobilization of 60,000 Residents of the Occupied Territories into Russian Army," *Kyiv Post*, August 1, 2023, www.kyivpost.com/post/20091.
- <sup>10</sup> Cassandra Vinograd, "Belief or Betrayal? Ukraine's Conscientious Objectors Face Hostility," *New York Times*, August 18, 2023; and Illia Roskoshknyi, "The Right to Conscientious Objection under Martial Law in Ukraine," Canopy Forum, August 8, 2023.
- Law in Ukraine," Canopy Forum, August 8, 2023.

  11 Akanksh Naik, "12,000 Men Have Tried to Flee Ukraine Martial Law since Russian Invasion," 

  \*\*JURIST news\*\*, January 1, 2023, www.jurist.org/news/2023/01/12000-men-tried-to-flee-ukraine-martial-law-since-russia-invaded.\*\*
- <sup>12</sup> Jeffrey Gettleman and Monika Pronczuk, "Ukraine's Draft Dodgers Face Guilt, Shame and Reproach," New York Times, last updated April 11, 2022, www.nytimes.com/2022/04/10/world/asia/ukraine-draft-dodgers.html; and Vinograd, "Belief or Betrayal?"
- <sup>13</sup> Sam Courtney-Guy, "I Saw Men Being Dragged from Their Cars to Go Back and Fight on 20-hour Walk from Ukraine," *Metro*, last updated February 25, 2022, metro.co.uk/2022/02/25/man-who-fled-ukraine-on-foot-says-conscripts-are-dragged-from-families-16176793.
- <sup>14</sup> For a detailed elaboration of the points made in this paragraph, see Norosky and Carpenter, "The Right to Flee the Dangers of War."
- <sup>15</sup> See Human Security Lab, Protecting Civilian Men's Right to Flee the Ukraine War.
- Max McLean, "It's like Being a Single Mum'-Ukraine Family Separated by War 12 Months On," Independent, February 20, 2023, www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/ukraine-czech-republic-english-kharkiv-telegram-b2285496.html.
- "Five Ways the IRC Helps People Impacted by the War in Ukraine," International Rescue Committee, June 30, 2022, www.rescue.org/eu/article/five-ways-irc-helps-people-impacted-war-ukraine.
- <sup>18</sup> Enrique Anarte, "Trans and Non-Binary People Trapped in War-Torn Ukraine," Reuters, March 4, 2022, www.reuters.com/article/world/us/trans-and-non-binary-people-trapped-in-war-torn-ukraine-idUSL5N2V61IN.
- <sup>19</sup> Human Security Lab, Protecting Civilian Men's Rights to Flee the Ukraine War.
- Amy Maguire, "Why Banning Men from Leaving Ukraine Violates Their Human Rights," Conversation, March 7, 2022, theconversation.com/why-banning-men-from-leaving-ukraine-violates-their-human-rights-178411.
- <sup>21</sup> Pia Lotta Storf, "Ukraine's Travel Ban, Gender and Human Rights: Gendered Impacts of Conflict and the Right to Leave," *Völkerrechtsblog* (blog), March 18, 2022, voelkerrechtsblog.org/ukraines-travelban-gender-and-human-rights.
- <sup>22</sup> Jane Arraf and Oleksandr Chubko, "As Ukraine Signs Up Soldiers, Questions Arise about How It Chooses," *New York Times*, last updated January 7, 2024, www.nytimes.com/2022/07/25/world/middleeast/ukraine-soldiers-recruitment-draft.html.
- <sup>23</sup> See UN General Assembly, Art. 4(1), International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, December 16, 1966.

- <sup>24</sup> International Committee of the Red Cross, "Rule 88: Non-Discrimination," Customary IHL Database, vol. 2, ch. 32, sec. B, ihl-databases.icrc.org/en/customary-ihl/v1/rule88.
- <sup>25</sup> United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, Conscientious Objection to Military Service, HR/PUB/12/1 (New York: OHCHR, 2012), p. 74; and United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, Guidelines on International Protection No. 6: Religion-Based Refugee Claims under Article 1A(2) of the 1951 Convention and/or the 1967 Protocol relating to the Status of Refugees, HCR/GIP/04/06 (New York: UNHCR, April 28, 2004), para. 26.
- <sup>26</sup> Charli Carpenter, "Civilian Men Are Trapped in Ukraine: Human Rights and Humanitarian NGOs Should Pay Attention to Kyiv's Sex-Selective Martial Law," *Foreign Policy*, July 15, 2022, foreignpolicy.com/2022/07/15/ukraine-war-conscription-martial-law-men-gender-human-rights.
- Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, Situation of Human Rights in Ukraine in the Context of the Armed Attack by the Russian Federation (Geneva: OHCHR, June 29, 2022); and Lorenzo Tondo, "Ukraine Urged to Take 'Humane Approach' as Men Try to Flee the War," Guardian, March 9, 2022.
- <sup>28</sup> Documents on file with author. See also Paul Waldie, "Ukraine's Ban on Adult Men Leaving the Country Faces Growing Legal Challenges," Globe and Mail, last updated August 29, 2022.
- <sup>29</sup> Gender in Humanitarian Action Working Group, Infographic: Closing the Gender Gap in Humanitarian Action in Ukraine (New York: UN Women, 2024).
- <sup>30</sup> Thomas Risse, Stephen C. Ropp, and Kathryn Sikkink, eds., *The Persistent Power of Human Rights* (Cambridge, U.K.: Cambridge University Press, 2013).
- <sup>31</sup> See, for example, Amnesty International, *Impartiality and the Defence of Human Rights* (London: Amnesty International, 1978).
- <sup>32</sup> Jack Donnelly, Universal Human Rights in Theory and Practice (Ithaca, N.Y.: Cornell University Press, 2013).
- <sup>33</sup> Emilie M. Hafner-Burton, Making Human Rights a Reality (Princeton, N.J.: Princeton University Press, 2013).
- <sup>34</sup> Alexander Cooley and James Ron, "The NGO Scramble: Organizational Insecurity and the Political Economy of Transnational Action," *International Security* 27, no.1 (Summer 2002), pp. 5–39; Aseem Prakash and Mary Kay Gugerty, eds., *Advocacy Organizations and Collective Action* (Cambridge, U.K.: Cambridge University Press, 2010); and Sarah S. Stroup and Wendy H. Wong, *The Authority Trap: Strategic Choices of International NGOs* (Ithaca, N.Y.: Cornell University Press, 2017).
- 35 Margaret E. Keck and Kathryn Sikkink, Activists beyond Borders: Advocacy Networks in International Politics (Ithaca, N.Y.: Cornell University Press, 1998).
- <sup>36</sup> Michele Leiby, Angela L. Bos, and Matthew Krain, "Gendered Framing in Human Rights Campaigns," *Journal of Human Rights* 20, no. 3 (2021), pp. 263–81.
- <sup>37</sup> Anne-Kathrin Kreft and Mattias Agerberg, "Imperfect Victims? Civilian Men, Vulnerability, and Policy Preferences," *American Political Science Review* 118, no. 1 (February 2024), pp. 274–90.
- <sup>38</sup> Rochelle Davis, Abbie Taylor, and Emma Murphy, "Gender, Conscription and Protection, and the War in Syria," Forced Migration Review 47 (September 2014), pp. 35–38.
- <sup>39</sup> Monika Krause, "Prioritization in Human Rights NGOs: The Role of Intra-Organizational Units of Planning," *Journal of Human Rights* 19, no. 2 (2020), pp. 168–82.
- <sup>40</sup> Charli Carpenter, "Lost" Causes: Agenda Vetting in Global Issue Networks and the Shaping of Human Security (Ithaca, N.Y.: Cornell University Press, 2014).
- <sup>41</sup> Hugo Slim, Solferino 2021: Warfare, Civilians and Humanitarians in the Twenty-First Century (London: Hurst, 2022).
- <sup>42</sup> Sarah Knuckey, Benjamin Hoffman, Jeremy Perelman, Gulika Reddy, Alejandra Ancheita, and Meetali Jain, "Power in Human Rights Advocate and Rightsholder Relationships: Critiques, Reforms, and Challenges," *Harvard Human Rights Journal* 33, no. 1 (2020).
- <sup>43</sup> Alexandria J. Nylen, "Targeting Drones: Framing, Vetting, and Power in Transnational Advocacy Issue Networks" (PhD diss., University of Massachusetts Amherst, October 2021).
- <sup>44</sup> See, for example, R. Charli Carpenter, Forgetting Children Born of War: Setting the Human Rights Agenda in Bosnia and Beyond (New York: Columbia University Press, 2010).
- <sup>45</sup> Erica Bouris, Complex Political Victims (London: Kumarian, 2007).
- <sup>46</sup> Julian Hayda, "Amnesty International's Report Criticizing Ukraine Is Dividing the Rights Group," NPR, last updated August 5, 2022, www.npr.org/2022/08/05/1115767497/amnesty-international-ukraine-military-civilians-war-crimes.
- <sup>47</sup> Clifford Bob, Rights as Weapons: Instruments of Conflict, Tools of Power (Princeton, N.J.: Princeton University Press, 2019).
- <sup>48</sup> P. W. Singer and Emerson T. Brooking, Likewar: The Weaponization of Social Media (Boston: Houghton Mifflin Harcourt, 2018), p. 74.

Margarita H. Petrova, "Naming and Praising in Humanitarian Norm Development," World Politics 71, no. 3 (July 2019), pp. 586-630.

Abstract: Amid Russia's illegal invasion of Ukraine, the human rights community has understandably focused its attention on human rights violations committed by the Russian state. This has, however, left the human rights implications of the martial law Ukraine has put in place for civilians largely unexamined. This essay highlights the ways Ukraine's travel restriction on "battle-aged" civilian men has harmed three overlapping groups—civilian men, the families of the men (including women and children), and trans and nonbinary individuals—and shows that the restriction runs counter to important principles in international human rights and humanitarian law. It then considers the ethical dilemmas faced by the international human rights community in addressing such harms, and the political psychology of rights advocacy that may explain the tendency to underplay this particular set of human rights issues. Nonetheless, the essay ultimately argues that advocates should hold actors—including and perhaps especially those with which they may sympathize—accountable to the human rights standards to which they have pledged.

Keywords: Ukraine war, human rights law, human rights advocacy, protection of civilians

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Mette Eilstrup-Sangiovanni and J. C. Sharman, Vigilantes beyond Borders: NGOs as Enforcers of International Law (Princeton, N.J.: Princeton University Press, 2022).